
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 

April 11, 2024 
MEMORANDUM 
 
TO:  Marine Fisheries Commission 
  Southern Regional Advisory Committee 
 
FROM: Tina Moore, Southern District Manager 

Chris Stewart, Biologist Supervisor  
Fisheries Management Section 

 
SUBJECT: Meeting of the Marine Fisheries Commission’s Southern Regional Advisory Committee, 

Apr. 10, 2024, to provide recommendations for management options for Marine Fisheries 
Commission consideration on protection of critical seagrass habitat through shrimp trawl 
area closure 

_____________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
The Marine Fisheries Commission’s (MFC) Southern Regional Advisory Committee (AC) held a meeting 
on Apr. 10, 2024, at the N.C. Division of Marine Fisheries, Central District Office, Morehead City, North 
Carolina. Advisory Committee members attended in person, public comment was received in-person and 
the meeting was streamed to the public not in attendance via YouTube. 
 
The following Advisory Committee members were in attendance: Fred Scharf, Tom Smith, Jason Fowler, 
Jeremy Skinner, Tim Wilson, Pam Morris, Ken Siegler, Michael Yates (Absent – Sam Boyce, Jeff Harrell, 
and Truby Proctor). 
 
Division of Marine Fisheries (DMF) Staff: Chris Stewart, Tina Moore, Kathy Rawls, Jeff Dobbs, Jason 
Rock, Dan Zapf, Garland Yopp, Ashley Bishop, Carter Witten, Debbie Manley, Michelle Brodeur, Brooke 
Anderson, Chloe Dorian, Lucas Pensinger, Charlie Deaton, and Mike Loeffler 
 
Public: Glenn Skinner, Richard Wade, Thomas Smith, Monica Smith, Robert Buckly, Mike Lewis, Jared 
Davis, C. R. Frederick, Michael Cowdrey, Chris Elkins, Wesley Potter, Woody Daughetry, Lee Edens, Ivey 
Edens, Cayla Camm, Ike Edens, Gracie Edens, Brady Hattfield, Shane Griffin, Temple S. Chadwick, Kathy 
Wilson, Landon Merkley, Camryn Rose, Stephen Smith, Larry Mizelle, Justin Mizelle, Cayton Daniels, 
Sherri Davis, Stevie Davis, Frances Ann Moran Griffield, John McQuaid, Allyn Powell.  Thirty-five 
viewers watched on YouTube.  
 
The Southern Regional AC had eight members present at the start of the meeting and a quorum was met. 
 
Southern Regional AC Chair Fred Scharf called the meeting to order at 6:03 p.m. The Chair opened the floor 
for the AC members and DMF staff to provide introductions.  
 
APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA AND APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES 
A motion was made to approve the agenda by Tom Smith. Second by Jason Fowler. The motion passed 
without objection. 
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A motion was made to approve the minutes from the Southern Regional AC meeting held on Jan. 10, 
2024.  Motion by Jason Fowler to approve the minutes. Second by Tom Smith. The motion passed 
without objection. 
 
PRESENTATIOIN OF THE PROTECTION OF CRITICAL SEA GRASS HABITAT THROUGH 
SHRIMP TRAWL AREA CLOSURES 
Steve Poland, Section Chief, Fisheries Management provided introductory remarks for context of this 
meeting. The MFC instructed DMF to look at current SAV layers on maps and bring the MFC options for 
shrimp trawls closures to protect SAV as part of the Shrimp FMP Amendment 2 adopted in 2022. Chris 
Stewart, lead biologist for shrimp, presented the issue paper provide to this AC tonight at the MFC in Feb. 
2024 and the MFC passed a motion to bring the issue paper to the MFC regionals and Shellfish Crustacean 
ACs for further input. Adjustments to the closure options that will be presented tonight but are not shown 
in the issue paper. This action was directed to DMF by the MFC, and any closures would be implemented 
by proclamation through adaptive management adopted in Amendment 2 of the Shrimp FMP. The intent is 
to work collaboratively with stakeholders to balance protection of SAV and limit impacts to the shrimp 
trawl industry. The DMF is stretching the timeline to bring their recommendations to the MFC later this 
year from the initial May 2024 meeting. DMF will reach out to more stakeholders for direct input and 
encourage the public to reach out to participate in these smaller stakeholder group discussions.  
 
Chris Stewart presented information on submerged aquatic vegetation (SAV) overlays also known as the 
SAV mosaic with the current open and closed areas to trawling and initial DMF lines to extend areas closed 
to shrimp trawling to protect SAV. He iterated several times in the presentation, this was the first step to 
allow for stakeholder input and that the proposed closures were intended as a starting point to get discussion 
going. He noted the adaptive management strategy was directly from the MFC in the Shrimp FMP 
Amendment 2 and limited to addressing shrimp trawls impacts to SAV. He encouraged the public to reach 
out to the two other commissions who are responsible for the Coastal Habitat Protection Plan (CHPP) that 
deal more directly with water quality concerns. Information was provided on the importance of SAV as a 
critical habitat and impacts to this habitat from bottom-disturbing gears. Aerial imagery with sampling 
conducted randomly at sites was updated to identify the maximum known extent of SAV in NC from 1981-
2021. The original DMF options would close about 9.5% of the current open shrimp trawl areas and he 
went through the maps of the proposed line changes by region as well as alternative options not shown in 
the issue paper that would reduce the extent of the closed areas. The MFC Habitat and Water Quality 
Advisory Committee met in Jan. 2024 and endorsed the current recommendations only after further input 
from stakeholders and recommended a monitoring program for SAV.  
 
After the presentation questions and comments were brought forwarded from AC members. Tim Willis 
asked whether other states with similar estuaries have created a similar plan? Stewart responded NC is 
unique in allowing trawling in inside waters. The closest is Chandlier Bay, LA but they are limited much 
more than in our inside waters and Florida fines people for anchoring in SAV. Ken Siegler asked who is 
trawling in 18 inches of water, too shallow, so why make a law where they can’t trawl anyways. Stewart 
added that the turbidity plume is also part of the issue with bottom disturbing gear near SAV. Seigler asked 
what impact does turbidity from barges going down the IWW have on SAV? Stewart responded 
navigational channels are outside of the scope of the Shrimp FMP. Seigler indicated that the proposed rules 
would be detrimental to smaller vessels (18 ft). Stewart explained the variables behind how long sediment 
plumes stay in the water column. Pam Morris stated that while the SAV mosaic provides the historical 
extent of SAV, it does not accurately depict where it is today. Morris further noted that she is seeing SAV 
beds becoming smaller and breaking apart in areas already closed to trawling. There is lack of science to 
show the trawlers are directly impacting SAV. Core Sound is shallow, and winds cause more turbidity than 
trawls. Stewart noted that the Albemarle-Pamlico National Estuary Partnership (APNEP) monitoring data 
has shown a net loss of SAV in NC and pointed to some of their recent publications that document the how 
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SAV has changed between surveys (2006-2007 vs. 2013). Stewart further noted that mapping data can be 
viewed for each mapping period but cautioned that the absence of SAV in some of the imagery is due to 
the area not being monitored as sampling occurs on a rotational schedule. Regarding the loss of SAV and 
continuous SAV beds, Stewart indicated that this is an indicator that these habitats are stressed and need 
further protection to aid in their recovery. Morris said there are multiple impacts causing the decline of 
SAV, including development along the coast, propeller strikes on shallow beds, and dredging channels by 
the park service. Morris added that creating new shrimp trawl management is not needed since shrimp 
trawlers don’t work in areas where SAV is found and only burden enforcement in other areas. Seigler 
iterated trawling is not the main problem for the grass beds.  
 
Chair Scharf called a five-minute break before starting public comment.  
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
Glenn Skinner – NC Fisheries Association (NCFA), Executive Director and commercial fisherman. We 
discussed at the NCFA board and voted to oppose all shrimp trawl closures. None of the closures are 
necessary because there is nothing to suggest that trawls are impacting SAV. Based on the Rules Review 
Commission has standards to determine these closures are justified or necessary through the Director’s 
proclamation authority. They must show these closures are reasonably necessary to achieve the goal of 
saving SAV. When I looked up the definition of necessary the word food came up, the trawl fishermen 
produce food and essential workers to provide food. Therefore, these closures are arbitrary and ask for the 
AC to oppose the recommendations by the DMF.  
 
Richard Wade – Commercial Fisherman with a 73-foot trawler. These closures will not affect me because 
I have a big vessel this will hurt the small boats. Has anyone looked at whether the already closed areas see 
if SAV has improved or declined? You need to look at areas already closed to trawling to verify if SAV 
has improved. In 1986 DMF Director Hogarth called fishermen ignorant, when we had a thriving industry. 
Science based management has ruined the trawling industry and the ecosystem.  
 
Monica Smith – Represents Miss Gina’s Seafood, Beaufort. A small group of fishermen and I met with the 
Director and staff earlier this week and I prepared a presentation I would be happy to share with you. I 
understand the importance of SAV, but there is a lack of science. We are not here to negotiate, we are here 
to fight, and I have five points to make. 1.) DMF cannot use scientific data to support closing areas that 
support SAV. Seventy-seven percent of the SAV mapped is already behind closed lines to trawling. 2.) In 
1985 there were over 1,000 shrimpers and now is a fraction of fishermen in the industry. 3.) There is no 
scientific data to show what buffers should be. 4.) There is no economic analysis to show the impact these 
proposed closures will do to the industry. 5.) Shrimping in NC has a significant cultural and heritage value 
that is not considered. I request the AC to vote against these closures. More lines do not protect the SAV 
and DMF cannot definitively say the closures will improve SAV.  
 
Thomas Smith – Represents Miss Gina’s Seafood, Beaufort. I grew up as a kid in Core Sound. I had a skiff 
that I used to catch seafood and it supported me through college. Closing these areas will directly impact 
my income. I request the AC to deny the proposed closures until science catches up.  
 
Robert Buckley – Harkers Island. I am not a fisherman, but I have come to this area for over twenty years 
to visit and bought property in 2019 that looks over Back Sound. When I first came here there were trawlers 
everywhere, now I rarely see a trawler. I bet the number will be reduced by 60-70%. I see fishermen working 
their tails off and this economy is killing us. Please recommend no more closures, there is no science and 
it seems like cherry picking.  
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Jared Davis – Commercial shrimper. I love being on the water. I love to share my heritage with my kids. 
You’re taking food out of our mouths. These closures will hurt a lot of people. There is no data to support 
whether trawling affects SAV.  
 
C. R. Fredrick – Commercial fisherman, Swansboro for over 50 years. I worked with NOAA on gear 
development of TEDs. He asked a few questions: Are props considered bottom disturbing gear? How does 
DMF survey SAV? Are otter trawls considered the same as skimmer trawls? Do SAV move? Once 
something is taken away from fishermen it is not given back. Trawlers cannot pull in grass a novice will do 
it but not for long. There are other issues hurting SAV. Sand encroachment and development for example, 
changing temperatures and pollution as well. Trawling activity is down at least 85% to what it once was. 
Need more studies to find out the cause of the degradation of SAV. Other gears are fishing in SAV as well.  
 
Michael Cowdry – Commercial fisherman, Sneads Ferry. I started trawling with a 16-foot skiff in the New 
River and now have a 30-foot vessel. Fishermen are being impacted by the rulemaking process and plagued 
by best available data. There is no data to support SAV impacted by trawlers. If anything, there is less 
dragging done now and our waters are no better. The polluted lines match the trawl closure lines because 
the bottom goes bad when it is not dragged. Only closing something to say we did something. Even show 
areas closed where there is no vegetation.  
 
Chris Elkins – Represents the Coastal Conservation Association (CCA), Gloucester. The CCA supports the 
DMF proposed closures. Habitat is important for shrimp and many other species including food for forage 
fish such as croaker, spot, weakfish.  Bycatch from shrimp trawls is also a major issue and closures will 
reduce bycatch. From my personal view these areas represent a small amount of shrimp harvested and 
would eliminate mostly smaller operations. I support subsidies for shrimpers to acknowledge and 
compensate them for some of their loss.  
 
Wesley Potter – Commercial fisherman. The closures will directly have an impact on me and many other 
fishermen’s livelihood. How much would it cost to pay us off? Need to acknowledge the work it would 
take to figure out these lines. We are not catching grass we are catching shrimp.  
 
Cayton Daniels – Commercial fisherman, Marshallberg. I fish mostly in Back Sound. These closures will 
put me out of business. There is no data to support these closures. This will kill all the small boats. Less 
than 20 fishermen are left in this industry under the age of 40. This hurst high school and college kids trying 
to fish to get them through school. I encourage the MFC to study if the closure in Bogue Sound has 
improved SAV. I also ask what do rays do to create turbidity in these areas? You see cownose rays from 
one end of Core Sound to the other right now and they are stirring up the bottom. Not to mention now 
Ophelia Inlet. Forty percent of my shrimp came from the Straits last year. 
 
Frances Anne Moran Griffield – I’m from a fishing family, I agree that protection of SAV is needed but 
these closures go too far. I reached out to Professor Rusty Day, College of Charleston to get his insight on 
trawling over SAV. He thought it was a good idea to prevent trawling in SAV but noted the proposed areas 
in the paper were excessive. There was also the absence to measure the positive impacts of closures. There 
is no mention of specific monitoring programs and need to reach a balance for cultural benefits. There was 
also the failure to address other stressors to SAV and consideration for how these measures weigh against 
other activities. It was noted too closure causes more need for enforcement which there isn’t enough 
manpower as it is now. We need real-time information on SAV and not just pointing at trawling as 
theoretical threats to SAV.  
 
John McQuaid – Recreational fisherman, Raleigh. I support the conservation of SAV, but it may already 
be too late. I have seen a drastic decline in SAV as well as fish in my years coming to the coast. Inshore 
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trawling is a destructive gear which damages our fish. Closing areas to trawling will protect juvenile fish. I 
would err on the side of conservation even with limited data.  
 
Stephen Smith – Recreational fisherman, Morehead City. I have met a lot of people as a local dentist and 
seen a lot of changes in the years I have lived in this area. Offshore could see the gun mount and now it is 
underwater. Shrimp used to winter off SC and now they winter off NC. Water temperatures are increasing. 
My lemon tree in my backyard produced 160 lemons last year and we see Spanish mackerel in our water 
in February. Do warmer waters cause more issues? More research is needed to see if warming temperatures 
are causing the decline in SAV. Some people are seeing these closures to reduce bycatch and using SAV 
as the excuse to limit trawling.  
 
Chair Scharf called a five-minute break before starting Advisory Committee discussion and vote to 
recommend options to the MFC.  
 
SHRIMP FMP AMENDMENT 2 – ADAPTIVE MANAGEMENT – PROTECTION OF CRITICAL 
SEA GRASS HABITAT THROUGH SHRIMP TRAWL AREA CLOSURES 
 
Fred Scharf requested Stewart to follow up with any responses to the public comment. Stewart noted there 
is plenty of evidence that otter trawl doors damage SAV. NOAA and APNEP also survey SAV, which 
comprises of an aerial high-resolution component as well as ground truthing, completed annually on a 
rotational basis in areas. DMF staff and others assist with the ground truthing, which requires sampling on 
the ground to determine SAV presence and other habitat characteristics. When SAV is exposed to extreme 
high and low temperatures they usually grow back in 1 to 2 years. Scharf added that the grass species 
composition changes as temperatures increase.  
 
Seigler said trawlers do not drag through grass beds, they don’t make money towing through them. He 
mentioned a study in Buzzards Bay where eelgrass loss was caused by nitrogen loading and suggested 
getting more water quality samples to see what the nitrogen levels are rather than blaming commercial 
trawlers. Scharf asked what should we do about unprotected SAV?  Stewart noted the direction was 
provided by the MFC through Amendment 2 of the Shrimp FMP and asked how would others on the AC 
recommend dealing with this issue? Jeremy Skinner said he would like to see more data on areas already 
closed to trawling and how the SAV has changed. Skinner further noted that the division should revisit the 
issue once more data is available.  
 
A motion was introduced by Jeremy Skinner to not support the proposed closures in the issue paper; 
Need water quality data in the areas with seagrass loss and healthy seagrass areas and need a link 
between habitat protection and seagrass recovery. The motion was seconded by Ken Seigler.   
 
Michael Yates requested clarification whether we are talked about shrimp trawls affecting SAV or other 
things affecting SAV? Are we asking DMF to address the other issues affecting SAV not only shrimp trawls. 
Tim Willis said we need to address other things before closing more areas to trawling, as it appears a lot of 
other things are being ignored that contribute to the loss of SAV. We already do not have enough law 
enforcement to cover the regulations already in place. Scharf reiterated the discussion to the group what he 
heard as the intent behind the motion; we want to wait for more data, no support for any trawl closures, and 
there is not enough manpower to enforce. Ken Seigler added to get the water quality issues resolved before 
closing more areas to trawling.  
 
Tom Smith stated we should give SAV a chance and exclude all traffic over the SAV. There is a need to 
protect these core areas. I’ll admitted the initial proposed closures are ambitious but let’s do what we can 
to protect SAV habitat and just close the unprotected SAV through this FMP. The CHPP looks at other 
aspects not under the authority of the MFC like water quality. Why is there such an issue to say no use to 
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trawls in an area if we already know the trawlers don’t go in there? Ken Seigler said if trawls can’t be 
allowed then exclude everyone from SAV. Smith noted we cannot go there through the shrimp FMP. Scharf 
said we could recommend other protections where current grass exists. Willis said who is going to enforce 
these laws. Pam Morris wanted to foster a better understanding behind the SAV mosaic. The SAV mosaic 
is built over time in some areas, not all and layered upon one another. And the mosaic has shown SAV has 
changed over time, closed areas are disintegrating and the SAV is in broken pieces. There is zero proof that 
trawling has an affect on these areas. And I can tell you from my own experience running to the Cape with 
our boat and in the shallowest of water hoping we don’t bump. Knowing that our prop is also hitting SAV. 
SAV occurs in waters 6 feet and less and there is more damage caused by general boating activity through 
these waters than trawling. Other things to consider is the impact of global warming. Effort and the number 
of fishermen are declining. The buffers for the closures are too big. I ask DMF to go back and look at how 
SAV has changed in waters already closed. 
 
Scharf called the motion to vote. The motion passed 5-2 with one abstention.  
 
Scharf said the Southern AC motion will go to the MFC for them to make their final decision. Please 
participate in the process and provide further input before the final recommendation.  
 
ISSUES FROM AC MEMBERS 
No issues were provided by the Advisory Committee.  
 
Jeremy Skinner motioned to adjourn, seconded by Tom Smith. The meeting ended at 8:49 p.m. 
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